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Dear Friends of the Library,

Have you renewed your membership? We
count on your financial support to continue
the many programs we provide for
toddlers through seniors, from story times
to community outreach at The Tamalpais.
No matter the age, interests, or economic
status of our library users, we have
programming, materials, digital access,
and information for everyone. Help us to
continue these services!

The New Larkspur Library Community Center
www.thecommonsatlarkspur.org

The new home of the new Larkspur Library Community center will be at Rose Lane and
Doherty Drive, within easy walking distance of three schools and downtown Larkspur. By
merging the traditional function of knowledge/information repository with meeting and
maker spaces, and by offering digital technology, the new facility will serve a wide range of
ages and interests. There will be outdoor landscaped gathering spaces and ample
parking. 

The Seedling Campaign will pay for the first year's fundraising, administrative
and architectural planning costs. It was started in December 2018. The goal is to
raise $212,640. Received as of April 2: $199,773 from 46 donors.

On February 8, the Larkspur City Council approved providing the LLCC Foundation with
$150,000 in three $50,000 installments. In addition, the Larkspur Community

Foundation approved a $42,500 grant to the LLCC for startup costs. The LLCC has
retained Partnership Resources Group (PRG) as fund-raising advisors. PRG's strengths
include experience in library community capital campaigns, Marin County, and private-
public partnerships.

Prospective volunteers and donors are invited to access the LLCC
website, www.thecommonsatlarkspur.org. The website is frequently updated, so check
there for the latest news.

Save the Date! Saturday, June 1, 2-4 pm
A Friends of the Library Member Appreciation party

Marin Memoirs: Shining Light on The Families
that Shaped Marin, a meet-the-author/member
appreciation event, features fourth generation
Californian Peter Pike and Michael Casey reading from
their memoirs, California Bound and Henry E. Bothin -
Philanthropist of Steel.

Come for the memoirs, stay for the Strawberry Social! The event will be
held upstairs in the City Council chambers. And, as always, come for the
three C's: Community, Camaraderie, and Cookies.

Close-up: Helyse Hollander

Helyse Hollander has lived in Larkspur for more than 40 years. 
Her neighborhood, near Redwood High School, "used to be
called the Greenbrae Marina.  Now it is the Larkspur Marina."
She grew up in the Richmond District, a second generation San
Franciscan.

It is the "small town environment" that has kept Helyse happily in Larkspur for 40 years. 
"There are no commercial chains, no big box stores." She is impressed with the new
Neighborhood Response Group (NRG) community emergency project.  "NRG has
solidified the community, and gets you to know your neighbors." 

She lived in the city but "when I started having kids" she found it "easier in Larkspur."  She
has three sons, who now live in San Francisco, Davis, and Israel.  

Helyse taught grades K-8 in San Francisco public schools.  Post-teaching, she was
"looking for volunteer opportunities" and tried the Larkspur Library. She offered to volunteer
if she could make her own hours and days.  "They loved that I had been a teacher and
couldn't be happier with any arrangement I made." She did all kinds of things at the library,
including leading children's storytime "before this era of professionals."  

Then the library asked Helyse if she would become a paid member of the staff, with the
same hours/days arrangement as when she was a volunteer.  She remains a part-time
staff member today.  Two years ago, Friends of the Library board member Jeanne Azen
approached her about joining the Friends board as secretary and treasurer, one too many
jobs Helyse believed.  But when Carrie Burroughs joined the board as treasurer, Helyse
happily signed on as secretary.  

Her first grandchild was born in San Francisco when she retired, an event that "filled up my
retirement time."  Now there is a total of four grandchildren, two in San Francisco, two in
Davis.

Helyse in an experienced traveler; when we spoke she was just back from a three-and-a-
half weeklong trip to Bhutan and India.  Her favorite destination: "definitely Africa, primarily
because it is so unique.  We were on safari, stayed in camps.  So different!"  Her trip to
Machu Picchu is another good memory along with her most recent trip.  

Her hopes for the new library? "I hope we are able to build it. I'm very excited about it. 
With the LLCC heading up the effort, I see a lot of promise."

Library Personnel Close-up: Rob Gordon

Although Rob Gordon is a San Francisco native (he grew up
in the Upper Haight), he was living in New York City when he
moved back to San Francisco in 1995.  "I was an art restorer
in New York when my twin sister, Frances, told me she was
moving out of her apartment in Cow Hollow, and if I wanted
it, I'd better grab it quickly." He did — he lives now on Horse
Hill, at the edge of Mill Valley.

He started working with Frances in the library at a private
school in San Rafael where she was a librarian (yes, that Frances Gordon who was
Larkspur Library's Director from 1999 until her death in 2016).  Although he says he mostly
supported himself during those years by cleaning houses, Rob was enjoying library work,
so his sister suggested he take courses in Library Science in San Francisco City College.
He did and started working at the Larkspur Library as a Junior Page in 1996.  When there
was an opening for a Library Director in Larkspur, Frances applied and got the job; she
spearheaded the transition to an automated library system.    

Rob calls his 20-plus years (and still counting) at the Larkspur Library "the best job I've
ever had.  Working at the library has helped me to catch up and keep up with 20th and
21st century technology.  I've seen the library go from card catalog to computer." After
those decades spent in Larkspur ("a good community with great people"), he is happy to
help children he met when they were very young organize their college applications.  

At the library, Rob's role, he says, is "back-up," which includes repair, packing books for
delivery to the Tamalpais, checking books in and out, putting books away, answering
phone calls, setting up for the next day, and closing. He's also a back-up for reference
librarians Laura Callahan and Teresa Capasso. "I know where all the stuff is. I've been
putting books away for so many years I know the Dewey Decimal System by heart." And
what do you call that job?  The city calls it Library Tech Assistant 1. He calls it "an extra
hand." Library Director Janice Akel says "Larkspur Library would not be the same without
Rob – he is always willing to go the extra mile to help out patrons no matter what is
required. He also makes a very good job of being Larky"

Rob's #1 travel destination is New York City, where he lived for many years. "I'm a real
New Yorker.  I take the subway into town from the airport." His girlfriend, a retired flight
attendant, lives there, and they have a long-distance relationship that is made much easier
by her (and, by extension, his) ability to travel using airline employee discounts. He will
visit her for 10 days or so, and she will come to Larkspur for up to a month "every few
weeks."  Visiting New York, he prefers the West Side: "It's more bohemian."

Rob sometimes plays the alter ego/inner man of Larky, the Larkspur Library's mascot (Rob
says Larkspur is the only library in Marin with a mascot), on school visits (more about
Larky in the next issue). "The kids get so excited, and want to touch me/Larky.  I feel like a
rock star."

In the 1980s, in New York, Rob thought he would become a
rock star, playing electric guitar in his band, called King
Kong, then Slingshot, and finally, Propeller. He describes
their style as "Sex Pistols meet the New York Dolls, 70s
glitter rock. Most of the outfits I’ve owned are gone," he says,
"including my various pairs of platform boots from the
famous 'Rainbow Cobbler' store in North Beach from the
1970s. I only have a pair of Beatles boots and a couple of
black leather jackets from our New York punk rock days that
are still in my possession. I haven’t been in a band since
1984.  My real talent is art and I spend my spare time
painting.  I do sing a Beatles song at the Valentine poetry
reading every year at Larkspur Library for fun. Musician,
artist, and librarian: Rob Gordon is a true Renaissance man.

On January 30, librarian Teresa Capasso and Larky, librarian
Rob Gordon's alter ego, went to Neil Cummins Elementary
School to participate in their Readathon.

Book Reviews by the FOL Board

Janice Akel, Library Director
The Dakota Winters by Tom Barbash

An evocative and wildly absorbing novel about the Winters, a family
living in New York City’s famed Dakota apartment building in the
year leading up to John Lennon’s assassinassion. It’s the fall of
1979 in New York City when twenty-three-year-old Anton Winter,
back from the Peace Corps and on the mend from a nasty bout of
malaria, returns to his childhood home in the Dakota. Anton’s father,
the famous late-night host Buddy Winter, is there to greet him,
himself recovering from a breakdown. Before long, Anton is swept

up in an effort to reignite Buddy’s stalled career, a mission that takes him from the gritty
streets of New York, to the slopes of the Lake Placid Olympics, to the Hollywood Hills, to
the blue waters of the Bermuda Triangle, and brings him into close quarters with the likes
of Johnny Carson, Ted and Joan Kennedy, and a seagoing John Lennon. But the more
Anton finds himself enmeshed in his father’s professional and spiritual reinvention, the
more he questions his own path, and fissures in the Winter family begin to threaten their
close bond. By turns hilarious and poignant, The Dakota Winters is a family saga, a page-
turning social novel, and a tale of a critical moment in the history of New York City and the
country at large.

Carrie Burroughs, Treasurer
The Art of Dying Well: A Practical Guide to a Good End of Life
by Katy Butler

Marin County author Katy Butler has meticulously researched and
created a comprehensive guide for the journey toward the end of life.
She provides extensive information on choices and pathways to
choose for a more peaceful passing. She also weaves excellent
stories throughout the book. Think of this as a guidebook for
navigating the healthcare system as a loved one faces serious illness
and aging. You will also learn how to prepare the proper documents
for end of life planning and have informed conversations with your healthcare team for life-
planning purposes.  It is a book for anyone to read to better plan, prepare and know in
advance ways to be you or your loved one’s own best advocate.

Dyan Pike, Vice President
The Library Book, by Susan Orlean                            

The Library Book initially focuses on the devastating 1986 fire of the
LA Central Library and its suspected arsonist, Harry Peak. In the
early chapters, Orlean heightens suspense by interweaving the story
of how the fire slowly spread through the vast building with the
account of Peak’s fabulist, ever-changing tale of his whereabouts on
the day of the fire. One positive outcome of this tragedy was how the
larger LA community rallied by gathering as many of the damaged
books as possible for future restoration (who knew freezing water-

logged books prevented mold?) as well as raising millions of dollars to replace books and
to rebuild this iconic structure.

Orlean’s scope broadens to include the essential and varied purposes and people served
by libraries worldwide. Globally, the services provided by libraries are astonishing:  from
vending machines stocked with books in Beijing to a train filled with books for homeless
children in Brazil to a donkey-powered Biblioburro in Colombia to a camel delivering books
to nomadic villages in Kenya, and even book boats in Norway, Finland, Sweden, Canada,
and Venezuela.

Orlean suggests that with the increasing rise of library e-books such as those provided by
Overdrive as well as in-house tutoring, toddler events, docent talks, classes, plus TED
courses, today’s library will evolve from a storehouse of information to develop into a
community center. “Perhaps in the future...libraries will become something more like our
town squares, a place that is home when you aren’t at home.”

If you love libraries, this is a must read.

Alice Kaufman, Among Friends Editor
Nobody's Looking at You: Essays by Janet Malcolm

The stars of this collection are the profiles Malcolm wrote for The
New Yorker about clothing designer Eileen Fisher, classical piano
superstar Yuja Wang (that's her on the cover), and MSNBC host
Rachel Maddow (she's a fan).  Malcolm is a marvelous writer, and is
very present in each of the profiles; her reaction to Fisher's new-agey
corporate-speak: "I had no idea what she was talking about."   Also
included: a charming essay on charming books by Alexander McCall
Smith from the New York Times Book Review and essays on not-so-
charming books about Ted Hughes and Norman Podhoretz from the New York Review of
Books.  

Jim Scheller, Emeritus President
Gift from the Sea by Anne Morrow Lindbergh 

Published in 1955 and still in print, this is a thin book that Lindbergh
wrote while spending two weeks alone on an island off the coast of
Florida. Picking up seashells on the beach, she writes about life,
love, aging, peace, and solitude, using the shells as examples. I first
read this in the late '70's and recently re-read it. It's even better now!
Although the book is considered a "woman's" book, I think anyone
can read it and get something out of it.

Helyse Hollander, Secretary
The Midnight Rose by Lucinda Riley

The story takes place from 1911 to the present day, alternating from
palaces in India to historical family estates in England, covering four
generations. It contrasts the lives of two young girls, close friends
and both from noble backgrounds, but different economic situations.
Dark secrets are discovered within this novel of romance and
recovery.

Library-Related News

From the New York Review of Books, a library trio reviewed by Sue Halpern in the April 18
issue:

Palaces for the People: How Social Infrastructure Can Help Fight Inequality,
Polarization, and the Decline of Civic Life
by Eric Klinenberg
Crown, 277 pp., $28.00
The Library Book
by Susan Orlean
Simon and Schuster, 319 pp., $28.00
Ex Libris
a film directed by Frederick Wiseman

How does the New York Public Library choose its
books? 
https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/02/nyregion/new-york-
library-books.html

How does the Larkspur Library choose its books?
 

Choosing Books for a Community: Selection of Materials at Larkspur
Library Larkspur, by librarian Laura Callahan

Larkspur Library selects about 5000 books, DVDs and
audiobooks for the collection each year. Items are
chosen based upon a number of different criteria, first
among them being what our community wants. This is
not to say that we buy everything that our patrons
request, but that we select items based upon what we
believe will best serve the community at large. Upcoming
titles are advertised by publishers well in advance of

their release, allowing patrons and librarians the opportunity to review upcoming titles.
Titles and series by authors that have been consistently popular are automatically
purchased and added; this list of popular authors is reviewed annually to make sure that
they are still popular, and to add newly popular authors or book series. The most popular
subject areas that appeal to Larkspur patrons are fiction, mysteries, politics, economics,
cooking, travel, health, self-improvement and gardening/home care. The librarians
continuously read reviews for all materials from a variety of sources, from Entertainment
Weekly to the New York Times Book Review, and make additional selection choices based
upon reviews. Our patrons are also a great source of recommendations for purchases,
walking them in daily or submitting requests through the library catalog. Trends in popular
culture drive surges in interest areas such as new political figures, economic downturns,
new diets, Minecraft, movies inspired by books, spiralizing, or Insta-potting, and purchases
in popular subject areas increase during those phases. We also select items of local
interest, such as books by local authors, subjects of regional interest (Bay Area hiking,
politics, restaurants) and local history. 

The quieter side of selection includes the regular analysis of the collection for areas which
need development, or reduction. For example, as our Hispanic population in Larkspur has
increased, so has our desire to serve their needs, prompting increased purchasing in the
children’s collection in Spanish and Bilingual materials, and a newly purchased Spanish
adult collection. Purchasing as a whole is balanced between collection areas; the largest
percentage of purchasing is done in new adult fiction and nonfiction books, then children’s
materials, followed by audio and visual materials. Priorities are adjusted throughout the
year when demand surges in one area, or falls in another.  Collection development is as
much about weeding as it is selection of new materials; the library is regularly weeded of
items that patrons no longer check out, or are in very poor condition. Classics and core
non-fiction (such as “how to write a resume,” or the history of Spain) are replaced as worn
or updated materials are needed. Very popular items may need to be purchased several
times over, to have multiple copies for high demand or to replace worn out copies. 

We don’t have everything, and we don’t try to be everything for everyone. We try to buy
items that will fill the general wants and needs of the Larkspur Community, which is a
constantly moving target as the demographics of our community change. We are fortunate,
however to be able to borrow nearly anything that anybody may want through our MARINet
Consortium and our Interlibrary Loan options (Link+ and OCLC Interlibrary Loan).  This
flexibility does impact our buying choices. Because we have close access to the College of
Marin and Dominican Library collections through MARINet we don’t need to buy as much
academic material as we might otherwise. A DVD or book series that is popular in Novato
may not have as much appeal to Larkspur patrons, but is still easily borrowed (We may
buy the MHZ Mysteries and PBS shows, while Novato will carry more Network TV Series).
And because we have access to 10,000,000 items through the Public and Academic
libraries that share LINK+, we can bring a broader range of materials to our patrons within
a week. Interlibrary Loan allows us to borrow more obscure and rare items from libraries
across the country, including the full collection of the Library of Congress.

Hit Parade

Marin's Top Ten Most Requested Books and DVDs as of March 31

# Cover Title Author # Holds # Items

1 Where the Crawdads Sing Owens, Delia 393 107

2 Educated: a Memoir Westover, Tara 362 124

3 Becoming Obama, Michelle 360 140

4 Green Book (DVD)   327 41

5 The Favourite (DVD)   276 34

6 A Star Is Born (DVD)   259 47

7 Vice (DVD)   247 0

8 Bohemian Rhapsody (DVD)   230 41

9 The Wife (DVD)   217 39

10 Can You Ever Forgive Me? (DVD)   216 33

The Friends of the
Larkspur Library Board
of Directors

President
Barbara Friday  

Carrie Burroughs, Treasurer
Helyse Hollander, Secretary
Alice Kaufman, Editor-Among Friends
Dyan Pike, Vice President
Catherine Pyke, Emeritus President
Jim Scheller, Emeritus President

The Friends are a dedicated group of
members who raise money for library
programs, plan events, and work as
ambassadors to the community for the
Larkspur Library.  To learn more about
joining,  click here.

Mission Statement The Friends of the Larkspur Library is
committed to supporting the library’s
programs, cultural events, books, and
materials. We strive to instill the love of
reading and the excitement of learning in
library patrons of all ages.
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